
Statewide Independent Living Council (SILC)

MINUTES July 6th -7th, 2017

The Statewide Independent Living Council held a meeting on July  6th-7th, 2017, at LRS  Baton Rouge Regional Office. Chairperson Gale Dean presided.  

Present:  
Bristo, Rashad 

Dean, Gale

Fuselier, Rocky

Geddes, Sharon

Gray, Anita 
Morales, Rosemary

Nguyen, Steven

Taylor, Erick

Viltz, Roszella

Polotzola, Bambi 
Baker, Kandy 
Duplechine, Jamie

Harrell, Antoinette

Cohran.Jay
Absent: 

Beverly, Keiara
SILC Staff Present

Lewis, Jessica 
Guests:
Jolan Jolivette
Angela Lorio
Tammy Horton

Kayla Joulevette

Markeith Bailey
Mark Martin

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS
SILC Chairperson, Gale Dean, called the meeting to order at 1:14 PM, and asked everyone to briefly introduce themselves. 

MISSION STATEMENT

Kandy Baker led the members of SILC in the reading of the council’s membership statement. 

Roll Call

Roszella Viltz called roll to establish if a quorum is present. A quorum was present for the meeting.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:

The council took a few moments to review the minutes from April 6th-7th, 2017 minutes. Roszella Viltz made a motion to approve the April 2017 minutes with corrections and Sharon Geddes seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously by the council without any opposition. 

Director’s Report 

Jessica Lewis provided an update relative to SILC. Jessica went over the membership update and informed members Gale Dean’s term will be coming to an end at the end of July and Mitch Granger will be returning to the council classified as the director of a center. She announced Keira Beverly will be serving on the council filling the youth component, and Mrs. Ebony will not be serving on the council. Jessica informed members to please keep their hotel receipts and give them to her. Jessica went over the trainings, webinars, and meetings she attended which were included in the members packet. Jessica shared with members the link to SILC’s page on the Governor’s website. She informed members that she and Steven would be going to the NICL Conference in D.C. Jessica went over the areas of the state where representation is needed for membership. 
BUDGET UPDATE

Steven Nguyen provided an update relative to the Quarterly budget and stated we are in the new fiscal year. This update included the total revenue, salaries, benefits, and expenditures for the SILC. There is a red spot in column three because it still needs to be reconciled by the fiscal office. Kandy Baker stated she got in touch with the fiscal office and they readjusted the line items. Sharon Geddes made a motion to approve the budget update with corrections, Jay Cochran seconded the motion. 

PARTNER UPDATES

GODA
Bambi went over key legislation that was signed by the governor. SB 58 will have requirements on representation to have individuals with developmental disabilities on the boards so there is a variety of representation as well as a 9% set aside for services with developmental disabilities. SB 152, Troy Carters bill, allows people with disabilities to choose to have a designation on their driver’s license. HB253 changes terminology from hearing impaired to deaf and hard of hearing. HB 79 has ended corporal punishment for students with disabilities. HB 337 expanded a credit for state income tax and the council further discussed HB 337. Erick expressed concern about how will this address landlords not increasing the rent when it ups the values of the property. Members discussed where info for the tax credit for making homes accessible should be placed. Bambi explained how the Employment First Work Group took a look at innovative ways to help individuals with disabilities find competitive integrated employment.

Jolan Jolivette informed members the ADA Symposium will be July 26th at the Claiborne Building and the keynote speaker would be Kristi Avalos, who is a national ADA expert. He informed members there would be breakout sessions on local disability, higher education, and employment. Jolan also stated the Inclusive Art Show and GOLD Awards will be on November 15, 2017.

Trach Mommas DC Advocacy Trip

Angela Lorio went over how Trach Mommas came to be in 2016, and informed the members that less than a week ago they went to speak at Cassidy’s office, and how this Saturday they are going to DC on a charter bus. She informed members the people who are going will be meeting with their U.S. Senators and have a rally. She stated this is a humanitarian effort. We are going to allow people to see the faces of whose lives will be hurt. She stated they will be there for when the Senators reconvene. #Louisiana4SavingMedicaid2017 will be the hashtag used during the trip. The Trach Mommas update relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1, Activity 8, to continue partnering with other CILs and disability-related organizations to foster best practices.

LRS
Mark Martin said legislators said they saw the value of placing people into meaningful employment, and that voc. rehab was cut by 20% and caused them to close Order of Selection 1. Order of Selection 1 ensures the people with the most significant disabilities served first. The good thing that happened in the legislature was by the end of the legislative session we had a million dollars placed back into our budget. This allows us to now take a thousand people off the waiting list for selection 1. We are still reducing staff.  They will move  the LRS state office we are now to the LWC annex. McDonough 35 High School will help us provide pre-employment transitional services in Orleans parish. One of the biggest issues is transportation and people thinking they will lose their benefits if they start working. Mark also mentioned that the program for individuals who are incarcerated is doing well. They were supposed to receive $1.25 million, however, at this time they have only received $825,000. Erick discussed what is preventing people with disabilities from losing their jobs or their benefits. Rosemary said it’s good to work with the benefits planner to understand how and if your benefits will be affected. 
The GODA and LRS updates relates to SPIL Goal #3, Objective 2, Activity 2, to continue partnering with other CILs and disability-related organizations to foster best practices.

LA Association for the Blind
Sharon gave a presentation for the LA Association for the blind. She talked about the importance of braille and who came up with the braille alphabet. The LA Association for the Blind teaches cane travel, braille, and independent living. Sharon went over how the braille alphabet and numbers are used by the blind. She stated that it takes the average person nine months to learn braille. She also went over on how to use a braille type writer.
The presentations by Sharon Geddes relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1, Activity 2.

Recess

Gale Dean called for a recess at 4:15 pm.

Meeting Resumed

The meeting was called back to order at 9:04 am.

Youth Participation
Markeith Bailey informed members that people with disabilities are seen with a label and people may use that disability against you. He said that people with disabilities need people to connect with at homes, communities, work, and school. He talked about poverty and how it drastically affects people with disabilities. He works with LRS and has been here for the past two years, has filled out over 300 applications, and still has not gotten a job. 

This update relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1, Activity 6.

SILC Congress and NICL Conference
Jessica Lewis stated that she and Steven Nguyen would be attending the NCIL Conference. All of the travel arrangements and other expenses have been taken care of and handled, and we look forward in participating in the disability march in DC and trainings in regard to the disability community. She stated they will be doing a lot of networking while there. The SILC Congress is going to be held around February 23rd, 2018, in Orlando, Florida, and there will be another conference call to go over more details.
This update relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1, Activity 4.

Member Community Updates
Jamie Duplechine let us know about the Partners in Policymaking graduation that recently happened and it helped her become more vocal in advocacy. Roszella Viltz stated Partners in Policymaking gives people the opportunity to meet other people and self-advocates who have different stories but the same goals. Roszella said they are going to host a school supply drive. Rashad said open enrollment for healthy Louisiana is now open. What’s new is that families on Medicaid are going to have to reenroll in their healthcare plan. If you see anything from healthy Louisiana you should read it to know what is going on. Steven Nguyen said he will be on the DD council. Jamie said she has some flyers for a poker run in Church Point. Rosemary said they are going towards a consolidated waiver in 2020. All the settings will have to be in compliance to meet the new settings rule. We are still working on getting everybody assessed and to locate individuals on the waiting list. Our waiver applications will go on our OCDD website for public comment. Our notice of intent will go out over the next 60 days. Kandy Baker reported that the LRC completed a satisfaction survey. There was a 76.5% satisfaction rate. Roszella said July 11, 13, 14, and 28 there will be a summits/job fairs. These reports relate to SPIL Goal#1, Objective 1, Activity 5.
CIL Annual Meeting

Jessica Lewis went over the next meeting at a center, besides the October meeting, which April 5th and 6th, 2018. She then went over the meeting times and locations for the rest of the meetings. All of the meetings will be at the LRS Regional Office building except for the meetings at the centers. This relates to SPIL Goal #1, Objective 1 Activity 7.

Introduction of Advocacy Group

Rocky Fuselier informed the council there is a group that is forming which will be advocating to change the wording for services in the nursing home so one can have the option to go to a nursing home or receive the services option for their home. There is a survey to determine what is needed, and next week they will be meeting for the first time. This relates to SPIL Goal # 1, Objective 1, Activity 8.

LRC Report

Jessica Lewis gave members the handouts she received at the LRC meeting such as the agenda and the minutes and indicated that LRC is looking for members. Jessica was voted again to be chair of the employment committee for LRC. She stated they are currently working on vendor report cards and push for equal pay. Jessica informed members about the possibility of having a joint meeting between SILC and LRC. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 1, Activity 1.

Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA)

Jay Cochran stated the VITA site is where you can get your taxes done free, and they have done two in the past month and have done over 230 tax returns this year. We have gotten a recognition for remarkable relations with the IRS to provide accommodations and they were recognized on a national webinar.On the IRS website there is a list by regions that gives the hour and locations that offer similar services. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 1, Activity 2.

Job Fairs Report

Rosemary Morales informed members about the employment first workgroup and how the draft is currently being worked on. She stated it’s exciting to see this employment initiative finally moving through and see the people that are a part of the workgroup. She stated her agency has been to every active day programs/shelter workshops which total to 86. The goal is that these workshops have to have transition plans on how they will integrate people into the community and they will not be able to pay subminimum wage after 2019. It is refreshing to work with providers that are supportive employment providers. Rosemary stated her hope is that she doesn’t want providers to shut down but they need to get better and not become complacent. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 1, Activity 3.

Identifying Issues and Advocacy

Bambi shared her concern that there was not much advocacy during the legislative session. We need to develop a strong plan to advocate on disability issues. We should find someone who would be the best voice to advocate for different issues. Legislators are thinking they are doing their job because they supported Waiver services but are not focusing on employment. Erick and Sharon suggested they would like to speak or testify during session. This relates to SPIL Goal #2, Objective 2, Activity 1.

Educating Legislators

Rocky Fuselier talked about the dates for the LACAN roundtables, and about advocating to raise the rates for the waivers programs. He mentioned they are having a breakfast with legislators to discuss that topic. This relates to SPIL Goal #3, Objective 1, Activity 1.

Resource Development

Roszella talked about having people helping put information about what they do on the website. She talked about how they need to figure out there funding and having fundraisers. This relates to SPIL Goal #3, Objective 1, Activity 2.

Officer Elections
Roszella Viltz – Chair
Steven Nguyen – Vice-Chair

Jamie Duplechine – Secretary 
Jay Cochran – Treasurer 

Erick Taylor – Member-at-large

Next Meeting

Jessica Lewis stated she will send an update of where the future meetings will be held.
Closing Comments

The members thanked Mrs. Gale for her dedication to the SILC for the years she has served on the council.
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 11:53.
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